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Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law

judge’s opinion filed March 27, 2018.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant proved

he was entitled to additional medical treatment and

temporary total disability benefits.  After reviewing

the entire record de novo, the Full Commission reverses

the administrative law judge’s opinion.  The Full
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Commission finds that the treatment provided by Dr.

Newbern was not authorized and the respondents are not

liable for same.      

I.  HISTORY

The parties stipulated that Anthony M. Luckett, now

age 49, sustained a compensable left knee injury on or

about October 13, 2014.  The claimant testified that he

heard “a loud pop” in his left knee while performing

employment services.  The parties stipulated, “4.  After

receiving notice of the injury, Coca-Cola Refreshments

USA, Inc. delivered a copy of the Form AR-N in person to

the Claimant on October 14, 2014.  This Form AR-N

explained the Claimant’s right (sic) and

responsibilities concerning the change of physician

rules.  The Claimant filled out, signed, and returned

the Form AR-N, a copy of which is attached as Exhibit A. 

Coca-Cola Refreshments USA, Inc. furnished/delivered a

copy of the Form AR-N to the Claimant on October 14,

2014.”

The evidence of record includes a Form AR-N,

Employee’s Notice Of Injury, signed by the claimant on

October 14, 2014.  The claimant wrote on the Form AR-N

that he had injured his left knee in an accident
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occurring on October 13, 2014.  The claimant testified

on direct examination:

Q.  Now, you’ve already admitted to the
attorney for the employer that you did sign a
form that, basically, has some provisions in
there that you can’t change physicians or you
can’t unless you get permission from the
employer or the court.  You did acknowledge
signing a form like that.  Is that correct?

A.  Correct.

Q.  All right.  I know ignorance of the law is
no excuse.  Why did you sign the form if you
didn’t understand it?

A.  Well, when I - when it was - when my
supervisor give it to me, just told me to fill
this out and sign it, and I got to just fax it
back over to HR.

Q.  Did you all go into details about - did
you go over it?  Did you all read and discuss
it?

A.  No.  

THE COURT: Did you keep a copy of it?

MR. LUCKETT: No, ma’am.

THE COURT: Did they send you one in the mail?

MR. LUCKETT: No, ma’am.  All - all I did was
just fill it out and give it back to my
supervisor, and that was it. 

The respondents’ attorney cross-examined the 

claimant:

Q.  And that is your handwriting on the
document?
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A.  Yes.

Q.  All right.  And that’s your signature on
the document?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  All right.  And you - as I remember in
your deposition, you told me you filled this
out yourself the day after the accident.  Is
that right?

A.  Correct....

Q.  That document was delivered to you. 
Correct?

A.  Yes, sir.   

An MRI of the claimant’s left knee was taken on

November 5, 2014, with the following impression:

1.  Diffuse chronic grade 3/4 chondromalacia
involving the medial tibial femoral
compartment, but findings within the posterior
horn of the medial meniscus characteristic of
an acute vertical tear.
2.  Small joint effusion.
3.  Mild prepatellar edema and fluid.  
4.  5.0 cm Baker’s cyst.

Dr. Jason G. Stewart reported on November 21, 2014:

This is a 46-year-old gentleman who injured
his left knee when he had a misstep at work
and twisted his knee.  He was initially seen
at Concentra and given physical therapy and
after failure to respond positively to
physical therapy, an MRI was performed and
abnormalities were seen....Imaging shows
chondromalacia of the medial tibial femoral
compartment and acute vertical of the
posterior of the medial meniscus, small
effusion, and prepatellar edema.  
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I recommended arthroscopy with partial lateral
medial meniscectomy of his left knee.

Dr. Stewart performed surgery on December 16, 2014:

“1.  Left knee arthroscopy with partial medial

meniscectomy.  2.  Left knee arthroscopy with extensive

synovectomy.”  The pre- and post-operative diagnosis was

“1.  Left knee medial meniscus tear.  2.  Left knee

synovitis.”

Dr. Stewart reported on April 6, 2015, “He is here

in followup 4 months after left knee scope.  He has been

back to regular duty but says that his company sent him

home recently because he could not do his job.  He

complains of stiffness, swelling, and continued pain.” 

Dr. Stewart noted, “I have reviewed his radiographs, his

MRI, and his operative note.  He did have a meniscal

tear, which I believe is gone now.  He also, however,

had grade IV chondromalacia with near full-thickness

loss of cartilage in the medial compartment of the knee. 

I believe he is now suffering from symptoms more likely

related to osteoarthritis of the knee rather than an

acute meniscal tear.  He has loss of strength and

inability to pull and push himself up....I have

recommended physical therapy, continue over-the-counter
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NSAIDs, and follow up in 3 weeks.  Light duty for 3

weeks, until he returns.  After that point he will have

to return to regular duty.  If he still feels that he

cannot do his regular job, then I would recommend

getting a functional capacity evaluation to evaluate his

true capacity.”  

The claimant participated in a Functional Capacity

Evaluation on April 24, 2015: “The client demonstrated

ability to safely perform within the Medium Physical

Demand Category, exerting 30 lb of force occasionally

and 15 lb of force frequently.  Based on these results,

the client meets demand requirements of a Food-Service

Driver and is able to return to this position within the

findings above.”    

Dr. Stewart reported on May 1, 2015:

Mr. Luckett is here in followup of the FCE for
his left knee.  His functional capacity
evaluation shows that regarding strength
requirements he can return to work, but there
would have to be job restrictions to be met
including no standing for more than 7
continuous minutes, no sitting for more than
15 continuous minutes, no walking for more
than 4/10 of a mile, no balancing activities
that would require crouching, no climbing of
stairs, no kneeling on both knees, no crawling
on hands and knees.  He is at multiple medical
issues.  These are his restrictions
permanently.  His impairment rating is 2%
lower extremity, 1% whole person based on the  
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Guides to the Evaluation of Permanent
Impairment, 4th Edition, for medial meniscus
tear.  

The parties stipulated, “5.  The Respondents

approved, authorized, and paid for all medical treatment

related to the compensable left knee injury until Dr.

Jason G. Stewart released the Claimant as MMI on May 1,

2015.  6.  The Respondents paid the 2% lower extremity

impairment rating assigned by Dr. Stewart on May 1,

2015.  7.  The Respondents did not authorize any medical

treatment for the Claimant after May 1, 2015.  8.  The

Respondents were neither aware nor did they have any

notice (actual or constructive) of any medical treatment

concerning the Claimant’s left knee after May 1, 2015. 

9.  The Claimant has not requested a Change of

Physician.”  

The claimant testified that he did not return to

work for the respondents after May 1, 2015.  The

claimant testified, “I still had the knee problem.  I

couldn’t - I couldn’t move.  I couldn’t climb.  I

couldn’t do - stand for 10-15 minutes.  I couldn’t sit.”

The claimant testified that his wife arranged an

appointment with Dr. Tucker, and that Dr. Tucker

subsequently referred him to Dr. Newbern.  According to
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the record, Dr. D. Gordon Newbern corresponded with Dr.

James C. Tucker on October 1, 2015:

Thank you for your kind referral of Mr.
Anthony Luckett....[He is] seen today for
trouble with pain in his left knee since he
injured the knee on October 13, 2014.  He was
at work and stepped off a lift gate and
injured the knee.  He ultimately had
evaluation by MRI revealing a medial meniscus
tear and had arthroscopy by Dr. Jason Stewart
[at] the surgery center in Maumelle for torn
medial meniscus.  

Unfortunately, he has continued to have pain. 
He has actually been off work for 6 months
now, not being able to return back to
reasonable comfort with the knee, and repeat
MRI was performed by Dr. Tucker, showing that
there was evidence for further tearing of the
medial meniscus but also significant
degenerative changes and thinning of the
medial compartment as well....

X-RAYS: Four-view series of the right knee is
reviewed and repeated today and reveals that
he has advanced narrowing of the medial
compartment of his left knee with only about
1.5 mm of joint space remaining.  There is
mild spurring on both sides of the medial
compartment and more moderate spurring on both
sides of the lateral compartment.  Merchant
views show some minimal spurring and joint
space narrowing.  The recent MRI reveals
advanced osteoarthritis of the medial and
lateral compartments and extruded medial
meniscus body segment and chronic tearing of
the posterior horn.  

ASSESSMENT: With as much narrowing of the
medial compartment that he has, as well as
degeneration and pain in the other 3
compartments as evidenced by studies and by
exam, I do not believe that additional
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arthroscopy is going to give him any
substantial pain relief.  He is very young to
be considering a knee replacement, but at this
time he has failed conservative measures, and
I think this is the best chance for him
getting a much lesser degree of pain and much
better quality of life and getting back to
work and participating in family activities. 
There is a tradeoff, and that would be that
the knee replacement will have to be revised
likely in his 60's, with the durability of the
second surgery not being as good but still for
him good quality of life through his middle
years where he is still working and raising
his family....I have recommended that we do go
ahead and proceed with left total knee
replacement.  He is in agreement with this
plan....

The record indicates that Dr. Newbern performed a

left total knee replacement on November 23, 2015.  The

claimant followed up with Dr. Newbern on February 24,

2016, and Dr. Newbern corresponded on April 16, 2016:

Mr. Anthony Luckett is my patient and is a 47-
year old gentleman who I first saw October 1,
2015.  It was apparent at that time that he
had significant cartilage damage in both the
medial and lateral compartments of his knee
with recurrent pain and swelling and marked
inability to function with any level of
comfort.  I performed a right total knee
replacement on November 23, 2015.  At his most
recent follow up and after manipulation and
gaining more motion he is doing considerably
better with less pain and getting 105 degrees
of flexion....

His history is that he has worked for Coca-
Cola Refreshments of Little Rock for 26 years. 
He has worked year after year in the process
of loading, unloading, and delivering product
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and equipment from the back of his truck.  On
October 12, 2014 he was operating the lift
gate on the back of his truck and while he was
unloading an item off the back of his truck
his left knee buckled and popped and he
experienced severe pain....He was referred to
Dr. Jason Stewart and an MRI was obtained. 
The MRI demonstrated grade III-IV
chondromalacia in the medial compartment of
the knee as well as a medial meniscus tear. 
Dr. Stewart recommended arthroscopy and this
was performed December 16, 2014.  The
operative report describes the medial meniscus
tear and that it was trimmed and describes the
lateral compartment but it gives no
description of the medial femoral condyle or
the medial tibial plateau where the MRI
revealed significant chondral damage, grade
III and grade IV chondromalacia.  There is no
description in the op report to say that the
medial femoral condyle was healthy or damaged;
just no description at all.  

After some delay in starting physical therapy
he had some partial improvement and was
returned to work February 6th, with
restrictions and then returned to full duty 10
days later.  Unfortunately he persisted in
having disfunction (sic) with the knee with
swelling, pain, and a sense of weakness,
especially with stairs.  On February 6th Dr.
Stewart left the care network for worker’s
compensation for Coca-Cola and subsequent
follow up was with Concentra physicians but
not with any orthopedic surgeons.  The patient
and his wife, who is a nurse practitioner,
repeatedly asked to be referred to an
orthopedist for a second opinion since he was
not making good recovery.  It was not until
August 26th that he saw my partner, Dr.
Tucker, who evaluated him and ordered a second
MRI which revealed significant chondral damage
in multiple compartments.  He was not certain
that further arthroscopy would be beneficial
and therefore referred him to see me.  I came
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to the conclusion that arthroscopy really was
not going to give him substantial relief of
symptoms given significant chondral disease in
the knee and I ultimately recommended knee
replacement.  

His record is very clear that he had worked
for 20 years doing a high-level functioning
job, using both his knees, and never had any
report of problem with the knee or unable to
use his knee prior to the painful buckling and
popping episode which occurred on October 12,
2014, while at work.  Despite arthroscopy he
has never had recovery of his knee function
since that day of injury.  Weightbearing x-
rays, which were never performed during the
entire treatment period with Dr. Stewart,
revealed mild narrowing but the MRI confirmed
the significant chondral damage.  

At this time, with moderate, occasional pain,
good ligamentous stability, and range of
motion of 0 to 105 degrees with his knee
replacement, an impairment rating based on the
AMA Guides to the Evaluation of Permanent
Impairment, Fourth Edition, on Page 88, Table
66, would give him a knee replacement
functioning score of 61 and on Page 85, Table
64, this fair result with knee replacement is
equivalent to a 20% impairment to the whole
person or also calculates to a 50% impairment
of the left lower extremity.  

To me, with the history of functioning with
the left knee with no complaints or problems
with the left knee and then the sudden
deterioration of function and new marked pain
and swelling in the left knee which all
started with the work-related injury means
that not only is the medial meniscus tear part
of his work-related injury but also the
comparable damage, very possibly at the time
of injury or by the torn meniscus itself.  

It is my opinion, with a greater than 50%
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degree of medical certainty, that the troubles
with the left knee are related to his work-
related injury on October 12, 2014.  

Fortunately he is now having a much better
result from his knee replacement.  At age 46 I
believe that there may be many jobs that are
less physically demanding that he can still
do.  He might require vocational retraining
but this will allow him to continue to work
and have fulfilling, productive days in the
future....

The claimant followed up with Dr. Newbern on

August 11, 2016 and February 9, 2017.  The record

includes an Affidavit of Dr. D. Gordon Newbern dated

May 11, 2017.  Dr. Newbern indicated in the Affidavit

that he performed a left total knee replacement on

November 23, 2015.  Dr. Newbern opined that the knee

replacement was “a reasonable and necessary medical

procedure” which was causally related to the compensable

injury.  Dr. Newbern opined that the claimant had not

yet reached maximum medical improvement and he wrote,

“He is exhibiting significant lateral laxity inflexion

with his artificial knee and I am recommending a

revision left total knee - he should be doing better.” 

Dr. Newbern wrote, “Arthritis has been removed but he

now has painful instability of the knee replacement.” 

Dr. Newbern assigned work restrictions and opined that
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the claimant required future medical treatment, namely,

“a revision left total knee.”        

The claimant’s attorney corresponded with Dr.

Newbern on October 24, 2017 and expressed in part,

“State from a reasonable degree of medical certainty or

probability whether the claimant has been able to engage

in work or substantial gainful activity since his

initial injury on October 13, 2014.”  Dr. Newbern

answered, “No, not able.”

On October 25, 2017, the Commission received the

following undated correspondence from Dr. Newbern:

At 15 months after his primary total knee
replacement he is exhibiting significant
lateral instability, which was not helped by
the use of a hinged neoprene knee sleeve and 3
more months of healing time.  He has had
extensive physical therapy and strengthening
over time but still have these symptoms.

PLAN: 1.  At this time at only 48 years of age
I think that he would be best helped by a
revision procedure to restore stability to the
knee which hopefully will improve his symptoms
of pain coming from the recurring spraining
phenomenon of the instability of the knee.  It
will not necessarily improve his motion but if
he can get to where he has a stable knee that
does not hurt then this would be a dramatic
improvement.  I recommended this to Mr.
Luckett today.  At this time he wants to
discuss considering a revision surgery with
his wife before deciding what to do, which I
think is very reasonable.  We will see how he
wants to proceed.  At this time the knee still
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keeps him, I think, significantly disabled,
unfortunately. 
2.  The strategy in the surgery would be to
add significant external rotation of the
femoral component and at the same time convert
to a more constrained revision prosthesis and
in this way greatly enhancing the stability to
the knee.  
3.  I am also filling out a series of
questions from his attorney, Mr. O’Neal [sic],
regarding the work-relatedness of his injury.

Dr. Newbern performed surgery on November 14, 2017: 

“Revision of left total knee arthroplasty with femoral

component and tibial bearing.”  The pre- and post-

operative diagnosis was “Failed left total knee

replacement due to instability.”    

A pre-hearing order was filed on November 28, 2017. 

According to the pre-hearing order, the claimant

contended that he “was released by his treating

physician, Dr. Stewart, on May 1, 2015.  He then went to

see Dr. Tucker (without the permission of the carrier or

the Commission) and was referred to Dr. Newbern, who

performed a total knee replacement and rated the

claimant at 50% impairment.  The claimant seeks payment

of medical expenses, temporary total disability benefits

from May 2, 2015 to a date yet to be determined, a 48%

impairment rating, one year of benefits pursuant to

505(a), and payment of a vocational plan (accounting and
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bookkeeping).  Dr. Newbern performed knee revision

surgery on November 14, 2017.”

The respondents contended, “Dr. Tucker and Dr.

Newbern were unauthorized and therefore the respondents

are not liable for those medical expenses.  The

claimant’s Functional Capacity Evaluation showed he

could work in the medium category so he is not

permanently disabled.  The claimant’s need for treatment

after May 1, 2015 is not related to the compensable

injury but instead reflects a pre-existing degenerative

condition or ordinary disease of life.  The benefits the

claimant receives from UNUM exceed the temporary total

disability benefits requested.  The claimant is not

entitled to any permanent benefits as the compensable

injury is not the major cause of his disability.  The

issues of rehabilitation, permanent disability, and

505(a) benefits are premature since Dr. Newbern has not

yet released the claimant from his care.  Respondents

seek an offset against benefits paid by third parties.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following

issues: “Authorization of medical treatment with Dr.

Tucker and Dr. Newbern, additional medical treatment,

additional temporary total disability benefits,
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additional permanent partial disability benefits, Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-505(a) benefits, vocational

rehabilitation, date of maximum medical improvement, and

attorney’s fees.  All other issues are reserved.”

The claimant followed up with Dr. Newbern on

November 29, 2017: “The patient returns today now 2

weeks post op from a revision left Total Knee

Replacement due to early instability.  His date of

surgery was November 14, 2017.  He has been doing well

since discharge from the hospital....He has been

attending physical therapy and making steady

progress....Overall, the patient is quite pleased with

his progress and has no other complaints today.”  

After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed

an opinion on March 27, 2018.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant did not prove he was

entitled to additional compensation in accordance with

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-505(a)(Repl. 2012).  The claimant

does not appeal that finding.  The administrative law

judge found, among other things, that the change of

physician rules did not apply and that the claimant was

entitled to additional medical treatment.  The

respondents appeal those findings to the Full
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Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of

the evidence that medical treatment is reasonably

necessary.  Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App.

260, 209 S.W.3d 445 (2005).  Preponderance of the

evidence means the evidence having greater weight or

convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher

Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  What

constitutes reasonably necessary medical treatment is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Wright Contracting

Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750 (1984).

The employer has the right to select the initial

treating physician.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

514(a)(3)(A)(i)(Repl. 2012).  However, an employee may

request a one-time change of physician.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-514(a)(2)(A)(Repl. 2012).  When a claimant seeks a

change of physician, he must petition the Commission for
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approval.  Stephenson v. Tyson Foods, Inc., 70 Ark. App.

265, 270, 19 S.W.3d 36, 39 (2000).  Treatment or

services furnished or prescribed by any physician other

than the ones selected according to the change-of-

physician rules, except emergency treatment, shall be at

the claimant’s expense.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

514(b)(Repl. 2012).  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-514(Repl.

2012) provides:

(c)(1) After being notified of an injury, the
employer or insurance carrier shall deliver to
the employee, in person or by certified or
registered mail, return receipt requested, a
copy of a notice, approved or prescribed by
the commission, which explains the employee’s
rights and responsibilities concerning change
of physician.  
(2) If, after notice of injury, the employee
is not furnished a copy of the notice, the
change of physician rules do not apply.  
(3) Any unauthorized medical expense incurred
after the employee has received a copy of the
notice shall not be the responsibility of the
employer.  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  The claimant did not receive a copy of the

Form AR-N; therefore the change of physician rules do

not apply.  He merely signed a form and returned it to

his employer.”  The Full Commission does not affirm this

finding.  The parties stipulated that the claimant

sustained a compensable injury on October 13, 2014.  The
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evidence of record, in exhibits supplied by the

respondents and the claimant, includes a Form AR-N,

Employee’s Notice Of Injury, signed by the claimant on

October 14, 2014.  Moreover, the parties expressly

stipulated that the respondents “delivered a copy of the

Form AR-N in person to the Claimant on October 14,

2014....The Claimant filled out, signed, and returned

the Form AR-N, a copy of which is attached as Exhibit A. 

Coca-Cola Refreshments USA, Inc. furnished/delivered a

copy of the Form AR-N to the Claimant on October 14,

2014.”  

The burden of proving delivery of the change-of-

physician form is on the employer.  Stephenson, supra,

70 Ark. App. at 272, 19 S.W.3d at 41.  The record

includes a copy of the Form AR-N signed by the claimant,

the claimant testified that the Form AR-N was delivered

to him, and the parties stipulated that the respondents

delivered the Form AR-N to the claimant.  The Court of

Appeals has affirmed the Commission’s finding that a

Form AR-N was delivered to an employee in similar

circumstances.  See Fuller v. Pope County Judge, 2018

Ark. App. 1.  Based on the evidence of record and the

stipulations of the parties in the present matter, the
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Full Commission finds that the respondents delivered to

the employee, in person, a copy of a notice which

explained the employee’s rights and responsibilities

concerning change of physician.  We therefore find that

the medical treatment of record following Dr. Stewart’s

release on May 1, 2015 was not authorized.  Said

unauthorized medical treatment shall not be the

responsibility of the employer.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

514(c)(3)(Repl. 2012).  

B.  Temporary Disability    

An employee who has sustained a scheduled injury is

to receive temporary total or temporary partial

disability benefits during his healing period or until

he returns to work, whichever occurs first.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-521(a)(Repl. 2012); Wheeler Constr. Co. v.

Armstrong, 73 Ark. App. 146, 41 S.W.3d 822 (2001).  The

healing period is that period for healing of the injury

which continues until the employee is as far restored as

the permanent character of the injury will permit.  Nix

v. Wilson World Hotel, 46 Ark. App. 303, 879 S.W.2d 457

(1994).  If the underlying condition causing the

disability has become more stable and nothing further in

the way of treatment will improve that condition, the
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healing period has ended.  Id.  Whether an employee’s

healing period has ended is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Ketcher Roofing Co. v. Johnson, 50 Ark.

App. 63, 901 S.W.2d 25 (1995).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “5.  The respondents are directed to pay

temporary total disability benefits from October 11,

2015, to a date yet to be determined as he remained in

his healing period and had not returned to work based on

a compensable scheduled injury and aggravation of a

preexisting condition.”  The Full Commission does not

affirm this finding.  The claimant sustained a

compensable scheduled injury on October 13, 2014.  Dr.

Stewart performed a left knee arthroscopy on

December 16, 2014.  A Functional Capacity Evaluation on

April 24, 2015, in which the claimant gave valid effort,

indicated that the claimant could return to medium-level

work.  Dr. Stewart opined on May 1, 2015 that the

claimant had sustained a 2% permanent impairment to his

left lower extremity.  The parties stipulated that the

claimant reached maximum medical improvement on May 1,

2015, and the respondents paid the 2% impairment rating

assessed by Dr. Stewart.  
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The Full Commission finds that the claimant reached

the end of a healing period for his compensable injury

no later than May 1, 2015.  Temporary total disability

benefits cannot be awarded after a claimant’s healing

period has ended.  Elk Roofing Co. v. Pinson, 22 Ark.

App. 191, 737 S.W.2d 661 (1987).  The Full Commission

finds that the claimant did not re-enter a healing

period at any time after May 1, 2015 as a result of the

unauthorized medical treatment performed by Dr. Newbern. 

After reviewing the entire record de novo and in

accordance with the pleadings currently before us, the

Full Commission finds that the medical treatment the

claimant received from Dr. Newbern after May 1, 2015 was

unauthorized.  The respondents are not liable for said

treatment.  The claimant did not prove he was entitled

to temporary total disability benefits after May 1,

2015.  The claimant did not prove he re-entered a

healing period as a result of Dr. Newbern’s unauthorized

treatment, and the claimant did not prove he was

entitled to additional anatomical impairment as a result

of unauthorized treatment provided by Dr. Newbern.  The

record before the Full Commission does not demonstrate

that the claimant has requested a change of physician. 
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The parties have also stipulated, “9.  The claimant has

not requested a Change of Physician.”  The

administrative law judge’s decision is reversed, and

this claim for additional benefits is respectfully

denied and dismissed.

IT IS SO ORDERED.    

SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

CHRISTOPHER L. PALMER, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the record in this

claim, I dissent from the majority opinion finding that

the treatment provided by Dr. Newbern was not authorized

and the respondents are not liable for same.

CHANGE OF PHYSICIAN

The claimant contends that he did not receive

a copy of Form AR-N, thus the change of physician rules

do not apply in this case.  
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A.C.A. §11-9-514(c) states:

(1) After being notified of an
injury, the employer or insurance
carrier shall deliver to the
employee, in person or by certified
or registered mail, return receipt
requested, a copy of the notice,
approved or prescribed by the
commission, which explains the
employee's rights and
responsibilities concerning change
of physician.

(2) If, after notice of injury, the
employee is not furnished a copy of
the notice, the change of physician
rules do not apply.

The Arkansas Court of Appeals held in Delargy

v. Golden Years Manor, 442 S.W.3d 889 (2014) that the

respondents failed to prove that the claimant received a

copy of the Form N and strictly construed the A.C.A.

§11-9-514(c), and found that the change of physician

rules did not apply.  In reversing the Commission’s

decision, the Delargy Court stated:

We are obliged to strictly construe
and apply the workers' compensation
act. Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-704(c)(3)
(Repl. 2002). Furthermore, there
must be substantial evidence that
the employer complied with the
statutory mandate, but here, there
is no evidence to support the
Commission's finding that Delargy
received a copy of the notice of the
procedure involved in changing
physicians.
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Arkansas Code Annotated section
11-9-514(a)(2)(A) allows a
one-time-only change of physician.
Subsection (c)(1) mandates that the
employer, after being notified of an
injury, deliver a copy of a notice
to the employee, in person or by
certified or registered mail, return
receipt requested, explaining the
employee's rights and
responsibilities concerning change
of physician. If the employee is not
furnished a copy of the notice, the
change of physician rules do not
apply. Ark. Code Ann. §
11-9-514(c)(2).

Here, there is a complete lack of
evidence to support the Commission's
finding that appellant "received"
the form. 

Regarding receiving a copy of Form AR-N, the

claimant testified as follows:

Q Okay.  There is an issue in
your case, and we need to talk
about it with the Judge.

There is an issue about
your having received
notice that you couldn’t
change physicians.  You
couldn’t change doctors
unless you got permission
through the court.

What was your
understanding of that?

A My understanding for the sheet
that I filled out, I –- was an
accident report.  And that was
all I knew that was explained
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to me was just fill out this
accident report.

Q Okay.  Now, you’ve already
admitted to the attorney for
the Employer that you did sign
a form that, basically, has
some provisions in there that
you can’t change physicians or
you can’t unless you get
permission from the Employer or
the court.

You did acknowledge
signing a form like that;
is that correct?

A Correct.

Q All right.  I know ignorance of
the law is no excuse.  Why did
you sign the form if you didn’t
understand it?

A Well, when I –- when it was –-
when my supervisor give it to
me, just told me to fill this
out and sign it, and I got to
just fax it back over to HR.

Q Did you all go into details
about –- did you go over it?

A No.

Q Okay.

THE COURT: Did
you keep a copy
of it?

MR. LUCKETT: No,
ma’am.

THE COURT: Did
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they send you
one in the mail?

MR. LUCKETT: No,
ma’am.

THE COURT: Okay.

MR. LUCKETT: All
–- all I did was
just fill it out
and give it back
to my
supervisor, and
that was it.

On re-direct, the claimant testified further:

Q So, you filled it out, and you
signed it?

A Yes, sir.

Q Okay.  How much of a time
period was –- it was between
the time he gave you the form,
you filled it out, signed it,
and gave it back to him?

A How long –- how long did it
take me to fill it out?

Q Uh-huh.

A No more than five minutes.

Q And then how long –- when did
you give it back to him after
the five minutes?

A I mean, I –- when I walked in,
he –- he called me around –- he
called me in the office and
said I need you to fill out
this accident report to send
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back.  And I just filled it out
and gave it to him and I left.

Q Did you all have any discussion
about what was in the form?

A Nope.

Q You just filled it out, signed
it, and gave it back to him?

A Yes.

As in Delargy, here there is a complete lack

of evidence to support a finding that the claimant

received a copy of Form N.  In order to make a finding

that the claimant received a copy of Form N, the

Commission is left to conjecture and speculation in this

matter.  Speculation and conjecture are not to be

substituted for credible evidence by the Commission.

Dena Construction Company v. Herndon, 264 Ark. 791, 575

S.W.2d 155 (1979).   The respondents did not offer a

witness to testify regarding the issue of whether the

claimant was provided a copy of Form N.  The claimant

testified that, although he signed the form, he did not

receive a copy of it.  

Although the claimant received the form to

complete, the statute requires that the claimant receive

a copy of the Form.  The claimant does not dispute that
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he signed the form, so it is obvious that he received a

form to complete.  The claimant, however, offered

credible testimony that once he completed the form, he

turned it in to his supervisor without receiving a copy

of it.  Since the claimant did not receive a copy of

Form N, the change of physician rules do not apply. 

Thus, the respondents are responsible for paying all

medical expenses related to the claimant’s compensable

injury. 

TEMPORARY TOTAL DISABILITY

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-521 provides that for

scheduled injuries, an injured worker is entitled to

temporary total benefits during the healing period or

until the employee returns to work.  It is not necessary

for a claimant with a scheduled injury to prove that he

is totally incapacitated from earning wages in order to

collect temporary total disability benefits.  Fendley v.

Pea Ridge Sch. Dist., 97 Ark. App. 214, 245 S.W.3d 676

(2006).  Rather, he is entitled to temporary total

disability benefits during his healing period or until

he returns to work, whichever occurs first, regardless

of whether he has demonstrated that he is actually

incapacitated from earning wages.  Wheeler Const. Co. v.
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Armstrong, 73 Ark. App. 146, 41 S.W.3d 822 (2001). 

“Healing period” means that period for healing

of an injury resulting from an accident.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(12).  The healing period has not ended so long

as treatment is administered for the healing and

alleviation of the condition. J.A. Riggs Tractor Co. v.

Etzkorn, 30 Ark. App. 200, 785 S.W.2d 51 (1990); Mad

Butcher Inc. v. Parker, 4 Ark. App. 124, 628 S.W.2d 582

(1982).

The claimant was initially released from Dr.

Stewart’s care to full duty on May 1, 2015.  The

claimant did not return to work following his release;

instead, the claimant sought additional treatment from

Dr. James Tucker.  The claimant re-entered his healing

period when he began receiving treatment from Dr. James

Tucker1.  Dr. Tucker subsequently referred the claimant

to Dr. Gordon Newbern.  Dr. Newbern provided treatment

and performed a revision surgery on the claimant’s left

1There are no medical records from Dr. Tucker contained
within the record.  However, there is a record dated
October 1, 2015 which is addressed to Dr. Tucker from
Dr. Newbern.  Based on the record, the earliest date of
treatment that can be used to establish when the
claimant re-entered his healing period is October 1,
2015.
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knee.  According to the claimant, he had not been

released from Dr. Newbern following his November 14,

2017 surgery.  Therefore, the claimant remained in the

healing period at the time of the hearing.

In the present matter, the claimant suffered

an admittedly compensable injury to his left knee. 

Since the medical records show that the claimant

sustained a scheduled injury, was within his healing

period beginning on October 1, 2015, and has not

returned to work, the claimant is entitled to temporary

total disability benefits for the period of October 1,

2015 until a date yet to be determined.  

For the foregoing reasons, I must dissent from

the majority opinion.

PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


